
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

October 28, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, October 28, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  The following Board members were in attendance:

            James Anderson
 James Gross

Stephen Libhart

Keith Bashore

 James Helsel

Keith Rodgers

Bennett Chotiner
 Erik Hume

Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite
 William Leonard
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Kevin Gold (Pillar & Aught), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),   and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Recognition Presentation to Kevin Brown, Ryan Frey and Steve Miller:

Mr. Edwards recognized Mr. Kevin Brown, Mr. Ryan Frey and Mr. Steve Miller for their valiant efforts in assisting an attendee at the VIP event who was having a medical issue.  Mr. Edwards played an audio of a call from an attendee of the VIP event who wanted to commend Mr. Brown, Mr. Frey and Mr. Miller for their efforts in assisting her.  She was having a medical issue and needed to get to her car which was in the long-term parking lot to get her medication.  They assisted her by getting her a wheelchair and helping her get to her car to get her medication. She said they were so gracious and literally saved her life.  She was very appreciative and thankful.  
Appointment of Nominating Committee/Chairman Helsel:

Mr. Helsel announced that he has appointed the following members to the 2021 Nominating Committee:


Mr. Stephen Libhart, Chair


Mr. Donald Geistwhite


Dr. Carolyn Van Newkirk

The Nominating Committee will report at the December 2, 2020 Board meeting.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the September 30, 2020 Board Meeting 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and was unanimously approved. 
Executive Committee:  

a)
Procurement Policy & Resolution:  Mr. Edwards reported that the intent of the revisions is to streamline the requirements for the procurement of professional services for non-FAA funded projects, to restore the flexibility and discretion afforded to Municipal Authorities under Pennsylvania procurement law.  There have been no substantive changes to the procurement of services which are not classified as professional services, or to professional services in conjunction with FAA funded projects.  These changes were reviewed by a Procurement Committee which was established by the Board Chairman and the revisions were approved by the Executive Committee.  The changes include the following:
· The Executive Director would be required to consult with the Board Chair before exercising the discretion to omit the required procurement procedure.

· The requirement for a two-stage process of issuing a Request for Qualifications and then a Request for Technical Proposal has been eliminated.

· The requirement that all solicitations for services over $100,000 be publicly advertised has been eliminated and replaced with a requirement that solicitations be posted on the HIA website.  
· A sole source procurement provision has been added to procurements of professional services over $100,000.  

· Bond Counsel was added to the designated list of professionals that require direct participation of the Board in the selection process.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the revisions to the Procurement Policy.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

b)
SARAA Records Disposal:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to allow the Executive Director to sign the Resolution for the Board to dispose of the identified records in accordance with the Pennsylvania Municipal Record Manual.  He said that there were 16 boxes for disposal.  All records meet the standards within the Municipal Records Manual for disposal.  The records are destroyed at a minimal cost to SARAA. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board allow the Executive Director to sign the Resolution for the Board to dispose of the identified records in accordance with the Pennsylvania Municipal Record Manual.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.    

Airport Operations:  There were no items for Airport Operations.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through September):   Mr. Edwards reported that terminal rents continue to be paid by all the carriers.   Actual YTD 2020 Terminal Rent was $4.7 million vs. the budgeted amount of $4.7 million, up .4%.  Total Parking Revenues YTD 2020 were $2.7 million vs. $7.2 million budgeted, down $4.5 million.  Vehicle Rental Commissions & CFC’s YTD 2020 were $1.8 million vs. $3.5 million budgeted, down $1.7 million.  Total Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $15.8 million.  Personnel Costs YTD 2020 were $4.5 million vs $4.9 million budgeted, down $350,000.  Employee Benefit Costs are down $109,000.  Contracted Repairs and Services YTD 2020 were $1.1 million vs the budgeted amount of $2.1 million, down $1 million.  Total Operating Expenses YTD 2020 were $11.5 million vs $15 million budgeted, down 22.9%.  Total Operating Revenues YTD 2020 were $15.7 million vs $23.3 million budgeted, down 32.4%.  Total Operating Expenses were $11.5 million.  The variance to budget is $700,644, with $4.2 million in CARES Act funding drawn.  The debt coverage ratio is 1.93 on a 1.25 requirement due to CARES monies.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, YTD 2020 enplanements decreased by 55.89% vs YTD 2019.   Total Food, News and Gift Sales are down 57% vs YTD 2019.  Total Car Rental Sales are down 50% vs YTD 2019.   Total Variable Revenue is down 48%.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary Report, Allegiant Travel Company had a balance of $100,000 more than 30 days past due, but $145,000 was received in October.  United Airlines had an over 90-day balance of $26,000, but $58,000 was received in October.  The Air National Guard had an over 90-day balance of $5,984, but $18,000 was received in October.  

b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Airport Drive, HIA:  Hempt Brothers completed Phase 2 paving at the east and west ends of Airport Drive.  A substantial completion inspection was conducted on October 5, 2020.  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor has completed installation of the first row of concrete block protective mats along the base of the flood dike. Installation of the second row has begun.  With the first row of mats completed, the contractor will be able to work through the winter should the river level rise. Work will continue through 2020 and 2021.  
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  The contractor is currently installing polyethylene film over the batt insulation on the walls and ceiling surfaces inside the hangar. Installation of a new drywall curtain around the interior of the hangar is also in progress.  The projection completion date is December 2020.
FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor completed paving of the new taxiway on Thursday, July 30th.  A substantial completion inspection was conducted on October 7, 2020.  
Projects in Design and Bidding:
Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96, HIA:  This project was advertised for bid on August 23rd.  Bids were opened on October 15, 2020 and are being evaluated by staff.
South Apron Construction, Phase 1, GRA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  SARAA’s design consultant presented the Land Development Plan to the Cumberland Township Planning Commission on October 8, 2020.  The project will be bid in early 2021.  
Enplanement Report;
Mr. Edwards reported that September seats were nearly 40,000, down 10% vs. August.  Capacity was 47% below September 2019.  September passenger traffic totaled 46,130, up 1% vs August and the second busiest month since April.  Traffic was down 63% vs September 2019.  September’s average departing load factor increased 7 points to 58%, the second highest level since April—about 30 points below September 2019.   MDT is serving about 38% of last year’s traffic.  MDT recovery has been faster than the national average since May, although the gap is narrowing as MDT capacity is flat.  Looking ahead, the revised 2020 forecast is for around 322,000 enplanements at a load factor of around 60%.  322,000 enplanements would be around 43% of 2019’s record level.  While 2020 YTD air cargo is down 3% vs 2019, September was the fourth consecutive month of growth—up 3% vs August.  September 2020 was the second busiest cargo landed weight month in airport history.  YTD landed weight is now up 1.6% vs 2019.     
Financial Highlights:  Non-airline passenger revenues continue to increase, up 14% in September vs August but still down 63% vs September 2019.  Last week was the best parking revenue week since the pandemic began.  However, revenue was just 30% of an average week in February.  
Marketing Update:  The current Altogether Simpler online only campaign is nearing midpoint, producing great results on YouTube, Spotify and SEM.   
Operations and General Aviation Update:   MDT September operations were down 18% vs September 2019.  YTD operations were down 19.6%.  CXY September operations were up 3% vs September 2019.  YTD CXY operations are down 11.9%.  The local GA operations (flight schools) are driving increases, which were up 27% in September.  
Rally:  Skyport hosted Vice President Pence for a campaign rally in Hangar 2 at Capital City Executive Airport on October 19, 2020.
Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 8:35 a.m. to discuss litigation matters.  Mr. Helsel reconvened the Board meeting at 9:09 a.m.  There was no action taken resulting from the Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson thanked staff for their efforts.

Dr. Van Newkirk:   Dr. Van Newkirk said that the Gettysburg Regional Airport is doing well.  Mr. Blough, who has taken over as FBO operator, has changed the appearance including manicuring the grass, fixing leaks and getting rid of the birds.  There is a lot of enthusiasm at the airport and she is very happy that they now have fuel.  
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said that he has, in the past and will continue in the future, to recuse himself from any discussions on the MS-4 fee issues involving Lower Swatara Township and Lower Swatara Township Municipal Authority.  He also said that the budget is coming along nicely and thanked staff for their efforts.  
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, December 2, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:20 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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